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Suamary. This pamphlet provides a 
guide to managing ARNG officer ca­
reers and clarifies new terminology 
used in the OPMS program. The re­
sponsibilities of the State adju­
tants general, officer personnel 
managers, commanders, and individu­
al officers, as they pertain to 
officer career management, are 
discussed. Other aspects of officer 
career planning, such as qualifi­
cations, education, assignments, 
promotions, and retirement are also 
discussed. New material on Func­
tional Areas, Areas of Concentra­
tion, and the commander as a mentor 
has been added. 

Applicability. This pamphlet ap­
plies only to the Army National 
Guard in the management of commis­
sioned officer personnel. It does 
not apply to the active Army or 
Army Reserve, nor does it apply to 
ARNG enlisted personnel or warrant 
officers. 
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Chapter 1 
The Officer Personnel Management 
System in the Army Rational Guard 

1-1. Purpose and Scope 

a. This pamphlet provides gen­
eral guidance to assist State ad­
jutants general, officer personnel 
managers, commanders, and individu­
al officers in the professional 
development and proper use of all 
Army National Guard {ARNG) off­
icers. 

b. The Officer 
agement System 
Guard {OPMS-ARNG) 

Personnel Man­
Army National 

consists of the 
management policies and procedures 
by which commissioned officers of 
the ARNG are selected, trained, as­
signed, developed, evaluated, pro­
moted, and separated from the ARNG. 
The purpose of OPMS-ARNG is to 
increase the effectiveness and 
professionalism of the ARNG officer 
corps. The accomplishment of this 
objective has a significant impact 
upon attaining readiness ob­
jectives. 

c. This pamphlet is also in­
tended to inform the individual 
officer of the requirements and 
opportunities for normal career 
progression and growth in the ARNG. 
In order to explore and use the 
full potential of each officer, a 
personalized approach to profes­
sional development should be made 
available in career programming. 

1-2. References 
Required publications are listed in 
appendix A. 

!-3. Objectives 
The objectives of OPMS-ARNG are 
to--

a. Develop officers in adequate 
numbers and with the right skills 
to fully satisfy ARNG requirements, 
while taking maximum advantage of 

each officer's inherent abilities, 
aptitudes, and interests. 

b. Assign officers according to 
the needs of the ARNG in each State 
by considering mission requirements 
in conjunction with the individu­
al's competence and desires. 

c. Provide for the most ef­
ficient utilization and maximize 
the professional satisfaction of 
each officer. 

1-4. Factors affecting OPIIS-ARRG 
Career management for ARNG officers 
is controlled by Department of the 
Army {DA) and National Guard Bureau 
{NGB) policy and administered at 
the State level by authority of the 
Adjutant General. Duty assignments 
are made at the State level based 
upon the force structure of the 
State, available officers for 
available positions, unit readi­
ness, and geographic consider­
ations. In addition, promotions, 
branch transfers, evaluations, 
separations, and other similar 
personnel a·ctions are administered 
by the State within DA and NGB 
policy guidance. Appointments, 
branch designation or change, and 
promotions require Federal rec­
ognition which is awarded at NGB 
based upon the recommendation of a 
Federal recognition board conducted 
at the State level. (See NGR 
600-100.) The Official Military 
Personnel File {OMPF) for ARNG 
officers is maintained at the ARNG 
Personnel Center (GuardPERCEN). 
During reorganizations and changes 
in force structure, the Adjutant 
General and his staff are equipped 
to know and understand local 
conditions and make the necessary 
decisions to change unit locations 
and designations and the attendant 
changes in officer assignments. 

1-5. Background 
AR 611-101 (Commissioned Officer 
Classification System) is a com­
plete compilation of the 
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commissioned officer classification 
system to include guidance for 
grading of positions in authoriza­
tion documents. It provides the 
commissioned officer branches, 
functional areas, areas of con­
centration, and skills used to 
classify officer positions and to 
identify individuals qualified to 
perform in these positions. The 
glossary found in DA Pamphlet 600-3 
(Commissioned Officer Professional 
Development and Utilization) con­
tains abbreviations and definitions 
of OPMS terms. These publications 
are applicable to the ARNG. 

1-6. Responsibilities 

a. TJe AdJutaat QeaePal. The 
State adjutants general are respon­
sible for the overall direction and 
effectiveness of the officer career 
management program in their re­
spective States. This includes 
designation of branches, functional 
areas, and awarding of areas of 
concentration and skills as well as 
the operation of personnel admini­
stration and the preparation, 
maintenance, and disposition of 
qualification records for all 
officers. In addition, they are 
responsible for--

(1) Appointing the State 
Officer Personnel Manager (OPM). 

(2) Maintaining policies af­
fecting all aspects of officer ca-
reers. 

(3) 
promotion 
accordance 
tions. 

Implementing appropriate 
and retention policies in 

with existing regula-

(4) Implementing appropriate 
policies concerning appointment, 
assignment, transfer, and separa­
tion of ARHG officers that provide 
for officer career development 
opportunities. 

b. OIIJceP PePsoanel llanaSeP 
(OP•J. The OPM is the primary re­
presentative of the Adjutant Gener­
al in implementing and administer­
ing the officer career management 
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program. The OPM has the primary0 
responsibility of ensuring the 
various policies and regulations 
are administered equitably and with 
consideration for the human factor 
when possible. The OPM is the link 
between OPMS-ARHG and the individu-
al officer. The relationship among 
each officer, the various levels of 
personnel managers, and the OPM is 
shown in figure 1-1. The OPM is 
specifically responsible for--

(1) Serving as the principal 
advisor to the State Adjutant 
General on matters pertaining to 
officer personnel-management. 

(2) Operating the State off­
icer career management program 
under the direct supervision of the 
director of personnel, military 
personnel officer~ or as designated 
by the Adjutant General. 

(3) Ensuring that an effec­
tive counseling program is in oper­
ation to determine proper assign-
ment potential for each officer. J 

(4) Maintaining career man-\....../ 
agement records to effectively 
manage and control normal pro­
gression of car-eer patterns for 
each officer. 

(5) Designating officer's 
branches and functional areas in 
consonance with the State inventory 
of officer positions. 

(6) Reviewing each officer's 
records to ensure appropriate areas 
of concentration (AOC}, skill 
identifiers, and language identifi­
cation codes CLIC) are properly 
awarded and recorded. 

(7) Recommending appropriate 
education requirements in order to 
ensure officers are qualified for 
their assigned duty position. 

(8) Directing and supervis­
ing annual reviews of all officers' 
branches, functional areas, areas 
of concentration, skills, and 
language identification codes to 
determine continuing qualification 
and to determine if changes J 
required by new qualifications have 
been made. 
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c. Co..,.ndePM. Career manage­
ment and planning is a vital part 
of command and troop leadership. 
All commanders must be concerned 
with the application of leadership 
principles as they apply to OPMS. 
Commanders at all levels assist in 
the administration of the officer 
career management program by--

(1) Maintaining close co­
ordination with the OPM to develop 
and properly guide the career of 
each officer under their command. 

(2) Recommending assignments 
of officers under their command 
according to qualifications, apti­
tudes, potential, and desires of 
the officer. 

(3) Serving as a mentor to 
officers in the command. This 
includes providing timely advice 
and counsel as well as actively 
coaching and directing subordi­
nates. Commanders should strive to 
take a personal interest in sub­
ordinates and serve as a role model 
worthy of emulation. Timely advice 
and active mentorship can influence 
young officers to make key de­
cisions concerning their career 
plans. 

(4) Conducting periodic per­
formance and career counseling. 
The importance of counseling cannot 
be overemphasized particularly for 
officers at the company level. 

(5) Assuring careful prepar­
ation and timely submission of DA 
Forms 67-8, Officer Evaluation Re­
ports (OER). The OER is one of the 
most important documents used to 
make personnel decisions concerning 
assignments and career progression. 
Unless an officer's capabilities, 
accomplishments, and shortcomings 
are accurately reflected in 
evaluation reports, appropriate 
assignments and other personnel 
decisions cannot be made. Late, 
incomplete, or improperly prepared 
OERs may damage an officer's 
career. The proper preparation of 
the OER includes use of the DA Form 
67-8-1, OER Support Form throughout 
the rating period to establish 

goals, record accomplishments, and 
counsel subordinates. Chapter 8, 
AR 623-105 governs the use of the 
OER in the ARNG. 

d. 0PS&nizational 'PfJPSonnel 
oLLicePS. The organizational per­
sonnel officer, especially at 
battalion level, plays a vital role 
in officer career management for 
ARNG officers. The responsibili­
ties of the personnel officer in­
clude--

(1) Maintaining liaison be­
tween the OPM, the commander, and 
each office~ in the administration 
of the career management program. 

(2) Assisting officers in 
updating their personnel records 
and forwarding additional records 
to the OPM concerning the awarding 
and/or withdrawing of areas of 
concentration, skill indicators, 
and language identification codes. 

(3) Counseling each officer 
concerning requirements for des­
ignation of branches and functional 
areas, and the awarding of areas of 
concentration, skill identifiers, 
and languag~ identification codes. 

(4) Maintaining the Military 
Personnel Records Jacket to reflect 
current status and qualifications 
of officers. 

(BJ Making recommendations 
to the commander and the OPM for 
changes to the personnel status of 
officers. 

e. Individual oLLiae~. Each 
officer must assume responsibility 
for career planning beginning at 
the time of appointment or com­
missioning. Officers must be their 
own career managers and programers 
and take- personal responsibility 
for development of career plans. 
This can be accomplished by--

(1) Familiarizing themselves 
with the practices and policy of 
OPMS-ARNG, their State, and their 
commander. 

(2) 
guidance 
relating 

Continually seeking 
from their superiors in 

career planning and 
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policies to personal talents and 
desires. Careful planning and 
consideration should be given to 
the time necessary to complete 
required military schooling. 

(3) Conducting annual audits 
of personal qualification records 
to ensure current data is recorded 
to support designated branches and 
functional areas and awarded areas 
of concentration and skills. Offi­
cers are also responsible for 
auditauditing the entire contents 
of their official records to in­
clude documentation of awards. Any 
discrepancies in an officer's 
records should be brought to the 
attention of unit administrative 
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personnel. J 
(4) Evaluating personal pro­

gress periodically and making 
necessary adjustments to achieve 
established personal goals or re­
vising goals. 

(5) Maintaining liaison and 
cooperating with the assigned per­
sonnel officers, commander, and the 
OPM in order to provide necessary 
infomation. 
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Figure 1-1. Flow Chart for Officer Career Management Actions 
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Chapter 2 
Position and Officer Identification 
Systea 

2-1. General 

a. This chapter addresses both 
POSITION IDENTIFICATION and OFFICER 
IDENTIFICATION. The essential ele­
ment of OPMS is to match the quali­
fications of the officer with the 
requirements of the position as 
found in authorization documents. 
There are also authorized substitu­
tions for officer qualifications 
for some positions. All personnel 
managers and each officer must be 
familiar with the terms and codes 
used in position 
classification. 

and officer 

b. The philosophy and objec­
tives of OPMS are defined in DA Pam 
600-3. The system is designed to 
identify those officers who meet 
the position qualifications and 
assign them accordingly. The only 
constraints to applying this system 
in the ARNO are the geographic 
constraints of the State force 
structure and the limited size of 
the State inventory of officers. 

c. AR 611-101 contains specific 
procedures for identifying all 
officer positions, with speci­
exceptions. 

fie 
ARNO 
fied 

2-2. The Commissioned Officer 
Classification and Qualification 
System 
The most recent changes to the off­
icer classification system are a 
further refinement of the original 
OPMS. The terms which define the 
elements of each officer's qualifi­
cations and classifications are as 
follows: 

a. B~anch. Each officer is 
assigned to a branch upon appoint­
ment. This is a broad career field 
in which the officer is initially 
assigned, trained, and utilized. 

An officer may serve in one branch 
for an entire career or may 
transfer to a different branch 
depending upon the officer's 
desires and the needs of the ARNO. 
An officer may be designated only 
one branch at a time, even if 
qualified to hold more than one 
branch. 

b. Functional •~ea. Before the 
eighth year of commissioned ser­
vice, an officer may choose to 
acquire a functional area for fur­
ther career development and 
utilization. Functional areas are 
not branches, but are areas of 
specialization which require 
additional training or experience. 

c. Azoea oL concent~ation. Each 
branch and functional area has 
associated areas of concentration 
which further refine the require­
ments which must be fulfilled for 
officers to be considered quali­
fied. The refinements indicate what 
special training may be needed and 
the unique duties which can be 
performed. 

d. Skill. Skills are special 
abilities which are not necessarily 
associated with any particular 
branch or functional area, but 
which can be utilized in various 
duty positions and may be required 
for some duty positions. Skill 
codes are found in AR 611-101, 
chapter 4. 

e. Language IdentiLication Code 
(LIC). The LIC shows those foreign 
languages an officer is capable of 
using and the officer's level of 
proficiency in the language. LIC 
codes are contained in AR 611-6. 

L. Branches, functional areas 
and areas of concentration, with 
codes, are found in AR 611-101, 
appendix B. 

g. Each officer 
a branch and may be 
functional area by 

is designated 
designated a 

the State 
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Adjutant General. Each of these 
designations is shown by a two 
digit code which may be found in AR 
611-101. Areai of concentration, 
skills, and LICs are awarded based 
upon the successful completion of 
training and/or appropriate experi­
ence. 

2-3. 
Syatea 

Position Classification 

a. Position requirements are 
identified by an alpha-numeric code 
that identifies the occupational 
skills required to perform the 
principal duties of a position. 
These data elements consist of 
grade codes, branch codes, func­
tional area codes, areas of con­
centration {AOC) codes, immaterial 
codes, skill codes, and language 
identification code CLIC). 

b. The nine characters of the 
position requirement code corres­
pond to the nine character field in 
The Army Authorizations Documents 
System (TAADS) document format with 
the column headings, MOS, ASI/LIC. 

(l) The first three po­
sitions will be coded with the AOC 
associated with a branch or func­
tional area, or with an immaterial 
position code that best defines the 
expertise needed. 

(2) The fourth and fifth 
position will normally be ·oo· in­
dicating that no further expertise 
is needed. However, a branch, 
functional area, or immaterial code 
can be used, if necessary, to fur­
ther refine the position require­
ments within the following guide­
lines: 

(a) If 
positions are 
immaterial code, 
will be used. 

the first three 
coded with an 

no additional code 

(b) If the first three 
positions are coded with a branch 
AOC, a functional area code can be 
used. 

(c) If the first three 
positions are coded with a func-
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tional area AOC, then a branch AOC, J 
combat immaterial code, or logis-~ 
tics immaterial code may be used. 

(3) The remaining four posi­
tions will be utilized to identify 
further skill qualifications or 
language requirements when nec­
essary. 

c. There are positions which 
are unrelated to specific OPMS ap­
proved branches or functional areas 
which can be filled by officers of 
any branch or functional area, or 
positions which can be filled by 
either a combat a~ms, logistics, or 
personnel officer. These positions 
will be identified by a two digit 
code with the alpha designator A 
placed in the third position. 
These positions will· be identified 
by one of the four immaterial codes 
listed below: 

(1) BPancb i.,..tePial (OJA). 
Used to identify positions that can 
be filled by any officer. J 

(ZJ Coabat aPas i.,..tePial \,,,,.../ 
(02A). Used to identify positions 
where there is a requirement for an 
officer to have_ experience in one 
of the combat arms branches. 

(3) Logistics i..,.tePial 
(03A). Used to identify positions 
where there is a requirement for an 
officer to have experience in one 
of the logistics branches. 

(4) PePsonnel i ... tePial 
(04A). Used to identify combined 
Gl/AG positions in TOE doucments. 

d. Figure 2-1 provides exam­
ples of position coding and how the 
codes are interpreted to determine 
officer qualification. 

2-4. Designation of Officer 
Branches and Functional Areas 
The designation of branches and 
functional areas for ARHG officers 
will be completed according to in­
structions contained in DA Pam 
600-3. State adjutants general J 
should adhere to the following '--1/ 
criteria for designation of 
branches and functional areas: 
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a. Each officer will be desig­
nated with a branch upon initial 
appointment considering the re­
quirements of the State, DA, and 
the civilian background of the 
officer. 

b. The following considerations 
will be given to ARNG officers when 
designating functional areas: 

(1) Since there may be few 
opportunities for ARNG officers to 
acquire additional qualifications, 
functional areas may be designated 
primarily based on prior assign­
ments, education, or experience 
gained in a civilian occupation. 
Since the ARNG has little control 
over qualifications gained in 
civilian employment, minimal pro­
gramming and planning in this area 
are possible; however, these quali­
cations should not be overlooked. 

(2) The redesignation of an 
officer's branch and/or functional 
area may occur more frequently in 
the ARNG than in the Active Army as 
a result of reorganizations and the 
officer's _mobility governed by his 
civilian career. 

c. The OPM should consider the 
officer's desired preferences as 
much as possible in light of the 
State's needs when designating and 
redesignating branches/functional 
areas. 

d. If an officer is found to be 
unqualified in branch or functional 
area, the officer must be notified 

and the Standard Installation/Di­
vision Personnel Reporting System 
CSIDPERS) data base updated. The 
officer should be informed of re­
quirements to become qualified. 

•· Upon designation of branch 
and/or functional area, and award 
of AOC, appropriate annotations 
will be made to the officer's 
qualifications records. 

2-5. Branch Designation 
Award of AOCs for AIIEDD 
Chaplains. and Judge 
General Corps- Officers 

and the 
Officers. 

Advocate 

a. The designation of branches 
and the award of AOCs for officers 
in these special branches is a 
function of HQDA. At the time of 
application for appointment, the 
State will request predetermination 
of qualifications in the branch in 
which the applicant wishes to 
serve. 

b. Special branch officers may 
be awarded skill indicators and 
LICs if qualified and if essential 
to actual or potential position 
assignment as determined by the 
state OPM. 



14 •a Pa• 600-3 29 December 1989 

EXAMPLE 1: POSITIOR DESCBIPTIO•: IJDl'AIITRY I•STBUCTOB 

CODE: 11A005K5S 

IftEBPBETATI0•:~11 A 

~ Infantry In antry 

00 5K 5S 

Instructor 
Branch Officer, 

General 

B CB l SILL 

EXAIIPLB 2: POSITIOR DBSCRIPTIO•: BATTALIO• COIIIIAJIDER 

CODE: 15B001ElM 

IftEBPBETATIO•: ~1-5--B--- 00 lB lM 

Banger­
Parachutiat 

SILL 

Av ation Collilbat. UB-1 AB-lQ/S 
Branch Aviation Pilot. Pilot. 

Officer 

B CB l SK LL SK LL 

Figure 2-1. Bxamplea of Position Classification Codes. 
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Chapter 3 
Officer Personnel llanagement System 
Control Devices 

3-1. :introduction 
Accurate and timely records are es­
sential both to the officer and to 
the of :f icer career management func­
tions in the ARNO. Data entered on 
personnel records, both at unit 
level and at higher headquarters, 
form the basis for all decisions 
pertaining to the officer's mili­
tary career. The records and sys­
tems described in this chapter form 
the basis by which decisions are 
made by the OPM and commander 
concerning the designation of 
branches and functional areas and 
the award of AOCs, skills, and 
LICs. These designations will 
naturally affect assignments. 

3-2. Military Personnel Records 
Jacket UIPBJ) 
The officer's MPRJ should be main­
tained according to AR 640-10 and 
NOR 640-100. Individual records 
pertaining to OPMS-ARNG filed in 
the MPRJ are--

a. OLLiceP QualiLication Record 
(DA For• 2-1). This form is the 
most important to the officer's 
classification under OPMS-ARNG and 
furnishes such vital information 
as: 

(1) Branch, functional area, 
AOC,skills, and LICs previously 
awarded and duty position occupied 
<Item 6). 

(2) Civilian education and 
military schools completed and in 
progress (Item 17). 

(3) Civilian occupations 
(Item 26). 

(4) Prior service and prior 
military assignments (Item 35). 

(5) Designated branches and 
functional areas (Item 4). 

b. Health Records (DD Form 33). 
The officer's health records, 
particularly Standard Forms 88 and 
93, will list health deficiencies 

and limitations for duty. 

c. File copies of separation 
records (DD Form 214), diplomas, 
and licenses are located in the 
permanent section of the MPRJ. 

3-3. Officer 
(0KB) 

Evaluation Report 

a. The OER (DA Form 67-8) is a 
matter of significant command re­
sponsibility at all levels. Accu­
rate and prompt completion of these 
reports is essential to the proper 
functioning -0f the officer classi­
fication system in the ARNG. Par­
ticular care must be exercised by 
everyone concerned with the timely 
preparation of these reports. 

b. The Officer Evaluation 
Reporting System is designed to 
provide: 

(1) A continuing appraisal 
of each officer's performance of 
duty as a member of the ARNG. 

(2) An assessment of the 
officer's potential for performance 
in posi~ions of increased 
responsibility. 

(3) Information useful in 
making decisions concerning the 
officer's branch, functional area, 
and AOC. 

c. Information contained in the 
OER is correlated with other quali­
fication data to develop a "whole 
person· concept for each officer. 
Thus a realistic source of vital 
information is derived for use in 
assignments, promotions, and train­
ing opportunities for additional 
career development. 

d. An important requirement for 
an officer's evaluation is perform­
ance counseling by the rater. By 
using the DA Form 67-8-1, the rater 
and the rated officer can agree on 
goals and performance objectives 
for the rating period. This is 
especially important in relation to 
effective duty performance and the 
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career development of junior 
few duty officers in their first 

assignments. 

e. AR 
regulation 
Chapter 8 
the ARHG. 

623-105 is the governing 
for the OER system. 

is devoted to the OER in 

3-4. Use of Foraa and Question­
naires 

a. The judicious use of various 
forms and questionnaires for career 
management and classification pur­
poses can be a valuable tool for 
both the OPM and the commander. 
appendix C contains an example of a 
type of personnel questionnaire. 
State OPMs are encouraged to 
develop a sensible form which 
satisfies needs peculiar to their 
State. 

b. Caution must be exercised in 
the use of any type of question­
naire in order to ensure additional 
administrative burdens are not 
placed on personnel and to guaran­
tee the form is not seen as a sub­
stitute for personal interviews and 
counseling. 

a. In order to comply with the 
Privacy Act, 32 U.S.C. 552a(e} (3) 
and DOD Directive 5400.11, 4 Aug 
75, a Privacy Act statement should 
appear on 
questionnaire. 
should state--

(1) The 
solicitation. 

each form or 
The statement 

authority for the 

(2) The principal purpose(s) 
for which it is to be used. 

(3) The routine uses to be 
made of the information. 

(4) Whether furnishing such 
information is mandatory or volun­
tary. 

(5) The effects on the indi­
vidual, if any, of not providing 
the information. 

3-5. Personal Interview 
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a. A personal interview with. J 
the officer concerned is one of the"-....,/ 
best methods to determine the re 
quirements for career development. 
During a personal interview, the 
officer will be able to reveal 
career desires, special qualifica­
tions, and any other considerations 
to the commander or OPM. 

b. The officer should be in­
formed in advance of the purpose of 
the interview and the requirement 
to provide any documentation which 
is needed. The interview should be 
scheduled far en~ugh in advance to 
allow time for records and docu­
ments to be obtained. 

a. The complete service record 
of the officer being interviewed 
should be available during the 
interview for reference purposes 
and for comparing data. 

d. The State Master Development 
Plan CSMDP) and DA Form 4190-R are "---,/) 
valuable tools for use during the 
interview to understand the numbers 
of positions in _the State and the 
requirements for those positions. 

3-6 • .Annual Beview of Claaaifica-
tion 

a. According to instructions in 
AR 611-101, paragraph 1-45, branch, 
functional area, and skill qualifi­
cations will be reviewed annually 
by the State adjutant general. The 
OPM will ensure this review is 
accomplished. The regularly sched­
uled date of the officer's review 
of the DA form 2-1 is considered 
the best time for this review. The 
purpose of this review is to ensure 
continued qualification and to up­
date qualification records as 
changes occur. 

b. New data, acquired as a re­
sult of annual records review, will 
be forwarded to the OPM who will 
make the determination concerning 
award of appropriate branch, 
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functional area, or skill. The 
quality and length of military 
training and experience, as well as 
civilian occupation and education, 
can be used to substantiate 
changes. 

3-7. The Officer Personnel Classi­
fication Board (OPCB) 

a. Each State Adjutant General 
will establish a State OPCB to 
review officer reassignment actions 
to determine qualification for the 
position to which the officer is 
being assigned. This board stipu­
lates those educational require­
ments that the officer must meet to 
be qualified in the duty position. 
NGR 600-100, chapter 6 contains the 
time requirements for satisfying 
educational stipulations imposed by 
the OPCB. 

b. This board also reviews 
changes in functional area or area 
of concentration that are not 
required by a Federal recognition 
board and those changes that were 
not a result of a change of branch. 
Determination of duty position 
qualification is a function of the 
OPCB. Determination of branch 
qualification is a function of the 
Federal recognition board. 

c. The OPCB will operate ac­
cording to the following guide­
lines: 

(1) As a minimum, the OPCB 
will be composed of the OPM and two 
other c::,fficers, one of whom will be 
senior in grade to officers being 
considered. 

(2) The OPCB should meet as 
often as required to provide timely 
review of officer qualification 
records. 

(3) The OPCB will monitor 
educational stipulations to ensure 
requirements are completed on time, 
waivers are granted by the Adjutant 
General if justified, and function­
al areas or areas of concentration 
are withdrawn if the stipulation is 

not met. 

d. To evaluate officer qualifi­
cations, sufficient recognition 
must be given to civilian experi­
ence. One of the major assets of 
the ARHG officer corps is its rich 
diversity in professional and 
educational background. Failure to 
fully acknowledge this asset in 
evaluating officer specialities 
would be a serious waste of 
resources and should be avoided. 

e. Hot all officers assigned to 
a particulat'- position should be 
required to satisfy identical 
stipulations, such as completion of 
correspondence courses, resident 
schools, and independent study. 

L. In addition to evaluating 
military education, the OPCB should 
carefully consider the specific 
tasks to be accomplished in each 
position relative to the officer's 
applicable experience and edu­
cation. 

8. Membe_rs of the OPCB must 
exercise judgment in stipulating 
course work, prescribing nonresi­
dent courses whenever possible. 

b. Any officer may request a 
reevaluation of the decisions of 
the OPCB. The State Adjutant 
General may overrule the stipula­
tions of the board and may extend 
the period of time allowed to 
complete the stipulation within the 
guidance of NGR 600-100. 

i. The OPCB will carefully con­
sider the position requirements and 
the officer's qualifications. If 
correspondence courses are deemed 
appropriate, the OPCB will specify 
the courses by title and not only 
by hours of study. 

3-8. The 
Plan and 
Positions 

State llaster Development 
Inventory of Officer 
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a. In order to properly plan 
for the development and assignment 
of officers into positions of 
increasing responsibility, it is 
necessary to have an overview of 
the State force structure and an 
inventory of officer positions. 
The tool used for this purpose is 
the State Master Development Plan 
(SMDP). The SMDP is a list which 
allows for analysis of various 
branches and AOCs authorized by the 
State force structure authorization 
documents to determine career 
progression patterns. 

b. By comparing the SMDP with 
an officer's AOC and other qualifi­
cations, commanders, the OPM, and 
the officer can determine the areas 
in which the greatest potential 
exists. The officer can then seek 
assignment, schooling, and devel­
opment in those areas which best 
match individual interests and 
abilities with potential for 
advancement. Officers who possess 
branches and AOCs for positions in 
the State which only call for small 
numbers of officers at company 
grade and only one or two at field 

grade, 
consider 
branch. 
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should begin 
development 

early to ) 
in another"--,,/ 

c. The Adjutant General, 
through the OPM, should use the 
SMDP in conjunction with the other 
control devices mentioned in this 
chapter to make initial branch 
appointments and in planning for 
future utilization of officers. 
Attention must be given to the 
manning of anticipated unit 
vacancies and the necessary numbers 
and AOCs to ensure qualified 
officers for all positions. 

d. An example of a type SMDP is 
at appendix D. This information 
can be utilized in a variety of 
formats and should be maintained 
and updated through use of one of 
the automated systems. 
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Chapter 4 
Officer Career Planning and Pro­
fessional Development 

4-1. Purpose and Scope. This 
chapter provides general guidance 
concerning career planning and 
professional development for all 
ARNG officers. It is also intended 
to assist State adjutants general, 
the State OPM, commanders, and 
personnel staff members as they 
make plans and establish programs 
for officer career development. 

4-2. Career Planning. Orderly ca­
reer planning provides for progres­
sive duty assignments and military 
schooling to meet current needs and 
develop officer skills for future 
assignments. The success of the 
officer career planning and 
management program is dependent 
upon policies and plans which 
ensure--

a. All officers are assigned 
according to individual qualifica­
tions, and the qualifications are 
properly documented and recorded in 
qualification files. 

b. The professional capabili­
ties of all officers are developed 
through thoughtfully planned and 
progressively responsible assign­
ments. This ensures a sufficient 
number of qualified numbers at all 
levels to accomplish assigned mis­
sions. 

c. All officers have equal op­
portunity for promotion selection 
and for higher assignments on the 
basis of their demonstrated abili­
ties. 

d. All officers are counseled 
on a continuing systematic basis in 
order to receive accurate 
guidelines to assist them in their 
career planning. 

4-3. Professional Development 

Phases and Objectives 

a. Generally, there are five 
phases of officer professional dev­
elopment. They correspond to mili­
tary grade, typical duty assign­
ments for each phase, and a 
progression of education and 
training opportunities. Each phase 
of professional development has 
certain objectives. These phases 
should be considered flexible, 
because the actual course of an 
officer's professional development 
and assignments can be influenced 
by many fact~rs, such as reorgani­
zations, changes of assignment 
based upon the officer's relo­
cation, needs of the ARNG, and the 
officer's own desires. Specific 
professional _development objectives 
are discussed in DA Pam 600-3. 

b. The five phases of ARNG of­
ficer professional development and 
objectives are--

(lJ Lieutenant phase to 
start education and development in 
the officer's branch, and to 
acquire maximum practical leader­
ship experience and basic knowledge 
of the military profession. 

(2) Captain phase to contin­
ue development in the officer's 
branch and encourage development in 
a functional area, if desired; 
continue to grow in leadership 
experience and professional mili­
tary knowledge. 

(3) Major phase to continue 
development in the officer's branch 
and development and utilization in 
a functional area as required; 
acquire the staff and leadership 
experience and professional mili­
tary knowledge appropriate to an 
officer in the grade of major. 

(4) Lieutenant colonel phase 
to continue development in the off­
icer's branch and/or functional 
area; continue acquiring leadership 
experience, staff experience, and 
professional military knowledge 
appropriate to an officer in the 
grade of lieutenant colonel. 
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(8) Colonel phase to achieve 
maximum utilization of the offi­
cer's capabilities, managerial 
skills, and executive talents in 
positions of high responsibility. 
Utilization will be in the branch 
or functional area for which the 
officer is best qualified, if 
possible. 

4-4. Functional Area Development 
A functional area may be designated 
for officers between the fourth and 
seventh years of commissioned ser­
vice. The functional area becomes 
an area, in addition to branch, in 
which the officer may be trained 
and utilized. There are opportuni­
ties in the ARNG for officers to be 
utilized in their branch and their 
functional area, depending upon the 
needs and force structure of the 
State. A list of functional areas 
and their codes is in AR 611-101, 
appendix B. 

4-5. Description of Career Pat­
terns 

a. Career patterns are chrono-
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logical pathways or ladders,J 
followed by ARNG officers from the 
time they are appointed until the 
time they attain the highest 
positions of responsibility commen­
surate with their capabilities. 
These career patterns are useful as 
a basis for individual career 
planning. 

b. Career patterns have been 
developed by the branch proponents 
which monitor developments within 
each branch of the Army. These 
patterns are illustrated by the 
type assignments, education, and 
experience which can be expected at 
each phase of development. These 
patterns are found in DA Pam 600-3, 
and may be used as a guide for 
officers in the ARNG. 

c. Figure 4-1 illustrates pos­
sible pathways to officer develop­
ment and utilization within and be­
tween branch and functional area. 
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COL 

LTC 

IIAJ 

CPT 

LT 

BBAJfCH 

UTILIZATIOR 

UTILIZATIOII 

CAREER DEVELOPIIEIIT 
AIID UTILIZATIOII 

CAREER DEVELOPIIEIIT 
MILITARY SCHOOLIIIG 
AIID ASSIGIIIIEIITS 

I 
DEVELOPIIERTAL SCBOOLIIIG 
AIID ASSIGIIIIERTS 

FUBCTIOBAL AREA• 

U'l'ILIZATIOR' 

CAREER DEVELOPIIEIIT 
AJID U'l'ILIZATIOII 
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DEVELOPIIEIITAL SCBOOLIIIG 
AIID ASSIGIIIIEIITS 

DEVELOPIIEIITAL SCHOOLIJG 
AIID ASSIGIIIIERTS 

•Functional Area (FA) is designated between the fourth and seventh year of 
commissioned service. 

Figure 4-1. Branch and Functional Area Development and Utilization 
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Chapter 5 
Officer Career Counseling 

5-1. Purpose 

a. Career counseling of offi­
cers is a responsibility of command 
at all levels. When properly exe­
cuted, it will strengthen the offi­
cer corps of the ARNG by ensuring 
efficient utilization of officers 
and enhancing officer morale and 
satisfaction. Career counseling is 
an accurate and complete presenta­
tion of information on the oppor­
tunities, challenges, and benefits 
of a career as an officer in the 
ARNG. 

b. One of the most critical 
periods for counseling occurs when 
newly commissioned officers report 
to their first assignment. It is 
in the first assignment that offi­
cers acquire many of the impres­
sions they will carry throughout 
their service career as they are 
exposed to new experiences and 
opportunities. In order to better 
prepare young officers to meet 
challenges and obstacles, each 
commander must take all necessary 
action to assist them in the 
maturing process. 

c. All counseling sessions 
should be personal and purposeful 
in nature to ensure an atmosphere 
conducive to two-way communication. 

5-2. General Description 

a. Offic~r career counseling 
must be a continuing process. Gen­
uine interest and concern in subor­
dinates, demonstrated by the 
commander, will contribute sub­
stantially to the loyalty and trust 
which officers must cultivate to be 
successful in the ARNG. 

b. The 
periodic 
properly 

OPM must depend upon 
counseling sessions to 

establish and guide the 

careers of officers in the ARNO. 
Such sessions are used to determine 
qualifications, to designate/redes­
ignate branches and/or functional 
areas, and to award or withdraw 
areas of concentration, skills, or 
LICs. This periodic review of 
qualifications during a counseling 
session benefits both the State and 
the officer. 

5-3. Types of Officer Counseling 
Commanders and career managers will 
see the need to counsel officers 
for a variety of reasons. The 
various typea of counseling are not 
mutually exclusive, but do differ 
in purpose. Formal performance 
counseling centers on the Officer 
Evaluation Reporting System. How­
ever, performance counseling and 
coaching should be a continuing 
process. Career counseling, fo­
cuses on the officer's capabilities 
and potential for assignment to 
positions of increased responsibil­
ity. All types of counseling serve 
as a vehicle for two way communi­
cation between the counselor and 
the counselee~ 

a. The Officer Evaluation Re­
porting System requires face to 
face counseling early in the rating 
period. The OER Support Form (DA 
Form 67-8-1) is used to establish 
job description, major duties and 
responsibilities, and performance 
objectives. This is a living docu­
ment which may be updated periodi­
cally during the rating period. At 
the end of the rating period, the 
rated officer informs the rater of 
major accomplishments during the 
rating period. This is another 
excellent time for a face to face 
counseling session. 

b. The day to day contact be­
tween supervisor and subordinate 
should result in performance coun­
seling and coaching of a type which 
allows the commander or supervisor 
to make immediate suggestions and 
corrections. The supervisor gives 
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immediate feedback which allows the 
subordinate to make adjustments. 
The supervisor can also reinforce 
good performance as it occurs. 
This is extremely valuable to the 
efficiency of the organization. 

c. Career counseling focuses 
upon the officer's performance from 
the perspective of future assign­
ments and career progression. In 
this type counseling, the emphasis 
is not on how to improve perform­
ance but rather is on qualifica­
tions, past performance and assign­
ments, and future routes to maximum 
utilization and progression. While 
the commander or rater is responsi­
ble for performance counseling of 
all kinds, career counseling may be 
conducted by a variety of persons 
with applicable knowledge, such as 
the personnel officer or the OPM. 

d. All types of formal coun­
seling require careful planning by 
the counselor. A written outline 
or list is a good tool to ensure 
all points are covered. During 
performance counseling, those docu­
ments relevant to the counselee's 
duty position and performance 
should be on hand. During career 
counseling, the personnel records 
of the counselee should be avail­
able and should be reviewed by the 
counselor before the session 
begins. Adequate time should be 
scheduled to allow the counselee to 
discuss items of concern. The 
ability and willingness to listen 
is a critical counseling skill. 

5-4. Frequency of Officer Coun­
seling 
Each officer should receive formal 
performance counseling in conjunc­
tion with each rating period, but 
no less than once each year. The 
officer should receive career 
counseling annually in conjunction 
with a review of qualification 
records. Coaching and informal 
performance counseling is a contin­
uing process. Frequent two-way 

29 December 1989 

communication is beneficial to both. ) 
the officer and the commander. \......./ 

5-5. The Commander's Role as llen-
1.or 
The role of the commander as a 
mentor to junior officers is a 
critical ingredient in officer pro­
fessional development. The type of 
relationship which a commander 
establishes with subordinates sets 
the tone for performance, loyalty, 
and job satisfaction within the 
command. 

a. The commander must be a role 
model worthy of emulation. Junior 
officers must be able to observe 
the commander in various sit­
uations, and see behaviors which 
they can model. Not only does this 
give the junior officer a pattern 
of behavior, it establishes the 
commander's influence throughout 
the command. 

b. In the role of mentor, the J 
commander should take a profession-
al interest in the officers in the 
command and qbjectively assess 
their talents and skills. This 
assessment will assist in assigning 
officers, but more importantly will 
identify those officers with the 
most potenpotential for development 
in certain branches or areas of 
concentration. It will also assist 
the commander in determining which 
officers would benefit most from 
the interest of a mentor. 

c. Being a mentor is much like 
being a coach. The mentor teaches 
necessary skills, challenges the 
young officer to higher levels of 
performance, takes a personal 
interest in performance, and guides 
the officer toward areas in which 
excellence can be achieved. The 
mentor not only conducts formal 
counseling, but is aware of 
opportunities to lead and direct ) 
through informal contact on the-...._,/ 
job. 



29 December 1989 RG Pam 600-3 25 

5-6. Exit Counseling 

a. The commander, supervisor, 
or OPM should counsel each officer 
who is leaving the control of 
ARNGOPMS. Retiring officers should 
be briefed concerning their rights 
and benefits, and the procedures 
for claiming retirement benefits. 
Officers moving to another State 
should be informed of the proced­
ures for effecting an interstate 
transfer. Officers who are leaving 
at the end of obligated service 
should be counseled on their status 
within the Army Reserve system and 
the procedures for applying for 
reappointment to the ARNG in the 
future. Each officer should be 
given an appropriate point of 

contact office for future personnel 
actions. 

b. Departing officers are a 
valuable source of information, re­
gardless of the reason for leaving. 
They can provide insight into the 
operation of the command, as well 
as, comments on the effectiveness 
of the OPMS, and what, if any dis­
satisfaction contributed to their 
leaving. The opinions of these 
departing officers can enhance 
management procedures and increase 
retention. 
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( . Chapter 6 
'-.,..;' Officer Military Education Programs 

6-1. Introduction 

a. There are a variety of 
schools, both resident and nonresi­
dent, that provide military educa­
tion for ARNG officers. Attendance 
at resident Army service schools is 
the preferred manner in which to 
obtain qualifications. These mili­
tary education programs, designed 
to increase and update the profes­
sional knowledge of each officer, 
have the secondary goal of 
satisfying promotion and assignment 
prerequisites. This chapter des­
cribes the educational opportuni­
ties available to assist in long­
range planning of officer career 
programs. (See fig 6-1 for educa­
tional requirements for promotion 
of officers in the ARNO.) 

b. When considering military 
education programs, first priority 
should be given to initial or entry 
branch qualification. Officers 
should be fully qualified in their 
entry branch before taking skill 
courses and special purpose 
courses. 

6-2. Army Service Schools 

a. Officers are authorized to 
attend any Army service school to 
become qualified in their present 
or projected military assignment. 
Officers may also attend courses 
which will contribute to the mili­
tary proficiency of their unit or 
enhance their specific abilities 
and enable them to better meet 
their responsibilities. 

b. DA Pam 351-4, as supple­
mented by pamphlets and directives 
from U.S. Army Training and Doc­
trine Command (TRADOC} provides 
information concerning formal 
courses of instruction offered at 
Active Army schools and various 

agencies of the Department of De­
fense. 

c. Schedules for the resident 
courses are published annually in 
TRADOC Pam 350-1. 

d. Applications for attendance 
should be prepared using NGB Form 
64 (Application for Training) and 
should be submitted through 
channels. 

e. State adjutants general 
should consider routing NGB Form 64 
through the- OPM. Using such a 
procedure, the OPM can verify the 
officer's need for the training 
based upon current assignment and 
qualififications. 

6-3. U.S. Army Reserve Forces 
CUSARF) Schools 

a. The mission of the USARF 
school system is to provide a 
progressive system of military 
education that parallels as closely 
as possible the courses offered in 
the U.S .. Army service school 
system. 

b. These courses cover a time 
span of 2 to 3 years and are 
divided into two parts: inactive 
duty training (IDT) and active duty 
training (ADT}. The IDT consists 
of formal classroom instruction 
presented by USARF school instruc­
tors during the evening hours and 
is normally held at USARF facili­
ties. The ADT phase is a two week 
resident phase normally conducted 
at an active military installation. 

c. Information as to enrollment 
procedures can be obtained from the 
organization of assignment or the 
State adjutants general. 

6-4. Army Correspondence Courses 

a. The Army Institute for Pro­
fessional Development at Fort 
Eustis, VA, is responsible for the 
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administration of the Army Corres­
pondence Course Program (ACCP). The 
ACCP provides progressive education 
opportunities through corres­
pondence study. This type of mili­
tary educaeducational study has 
proven to be ideal for ARNG 
officers who cannot take advantage 
of resident courses. Army corres­
pondence courses are prepared by 
the various Army schools and offer 
career development opportunities. 
Correspondence courses are also 
offered for particular assignments 
such as motor officer, dining 
facility officer, personnel officer 
and adjutant. 

b. Applications for enrollment 
in Army correspondenc·e courses are 
submitted on DA Form 145 (Applica­
tion for Enrollment in Army Corres­
pondence Course) at the unit of 
assignment and forwarded through 
channels to the Army Institute for 
Professional Development. Appli­
cations for the U.S. Army War 
College Corresponding Studies pro­
gram will be submitted according to 
NGR 351-21. 

c. DA Pam 351-20, The Army 
Correspondence Course Program Cata­
log, prescribes the scope of the 
courses and prerequisites for en­
rollment. Each unit headquarters 
should obtain and have on file 
copies of the correspondence course 
catalog which are available through 
normal distribution channels. 

6-5. Field Grade Refresher 
Courses 
Branch refresher courses are 
conconducted by branch schools to 

proprovide current doctrine ir, ) 
branch matters and special sub-~ 
jects. While no credit for promo­
tion is given for attendance at 
these courses, the opportunity to 
update professional knowledge is of 
great value to all ARNG officers. 

6-6. Army Medical Department 
(AIIEDD) Professional Postgraduate 
Short Course Programs 
Short professional courses, usually 
3 to 11 days, are conducted at 
various Army medical facilities 
each year. The courses offered are 
categorized int~ functional train­
ing, skill training, and Health 
Professions Education CHPE). These 
courses present an excellent op­
portunity for the professional 
members of the AMEDD branches to 
increase their knowledge in the 
military aspects of their pro­
fession and also meet their contin­
uing medimedical education which is 
required to maintain a license to , 
practice medicine. J 
6-7. Intelligence Training Army 
Area Schools (ITAAS) 
The ITAAS provide additional spec­
ialty training in preparation for 
assigned duties in the intelligence 
field. Emphasis is placed on 
specialized training resulting in 
SC/MOS qualified personnel. Courses 
consist of two week resident train­
ing and offers an opportunity for 
advanced training in critical 
subjects, continuing MOS qualifi­
cation training, refresher training 
for MOS proficiency, and specialty 
cross training. 
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FROM 

2LT 
lLT 
CPT 
MAJ 

LTC 

GRADE 

MILITARY EDUCATIONAL REQUIREIIEll'l'S FOR PROIIOTIOR• 

TO 

lLT 
CPT 
MAJ 
LTC 

COL 

REQUIREIIEll'l' 

Resident officer basic course 
Resident officer basic course 
Officer advance course 
Fifty percent of the Command and General Staff 

Officers Course (CGSOC) or equivalent 
The CGSOC or equivalent 

•For a more complete explanation, see NGR 600-100, and AR 135-155. 

Figure 6-1. Military Education Requirements for Promotion. 
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Chapter 7 
Personnel Actions 
Officer Careers 

7-1. Appointments 

Affecting ARIIG 

a. The appointment of officers 
in the ARNG is a function of the 
State under the requirements set 
forth in pertinent regulations and 
directives. Upon appointment and 
subscribing to an oath of office, 
officers have a State status under 
which they function. Federal 
status of the officer is later 
attained when Federal recognition 
is granted by the Chief, National 
Guard Bureau, under such regu­
lations as the Secretary of the 
Army may prescribe. Upon granting 
of Federal recognition in a partic­
ular grade and branch, the officer 
receives an appointment in the same 
grade and branch as a Reserve com­
missioned officer of the Army. Thus 
an officer in the ARNO acquires a 
dual status by serving both as a 
member of the Federally recognized 
ARNO and as a Reserve commissioned 
officer of the Army with assignment 
to the Army national Guard of the 
United States. 

b. Federal recognition will 
continue in effect as long as the 
officer continues to meet the re­
quirements of grade and position or 
until Federal recognition is with­
drawn according to NGR 635-100 or 
as otherwise provided by law. The 
term of appointment as a Reserve 
commissioned officer of the Army is 
for an indefinite period and is not 
contingent upon continued Federal 
recognition in the ARNG. 

7-2. Assignments and Transfers 
The assignment and transfer of 
officers is a function of the 
State. The applicable unit MTOE or 
TDA prescribes the grade, branch 
and AOC requirements of a position 
to which an officer may be as­
signed. Certain exceptions to this 

policy are made for AMEDD officers, 
Chaplains, JAG officers, and Army 
aviators. These exceptions are 
explained in NGR 600-100. 

7-3. Promotions 

a. The promotion of officers in 
the ARNO is a function of the 
State. As in original appoint­
ments, officers promoted by State 
authorities have a State status in 
the higher grade in which to func­
tion. However, to be extended 
Federal recognition in the higher 
grade they _ must have satisfied 
certain requirements prescribed in 
NGR 600-100. 

b. Promotion to the next higher 
grade will be made without regard 
to race, sex, religion, or national 
origin, and will be accomplished 
only when an appropriate vacancy in 
the higher grade exists in the 
unit. Some exceptions are allowed 
in promoting officers in the AMEDD, 
Chaplain, and JAGC branches. 
Recommendations for promotion will 
be based on ~~e officer's potential 
service in the next higher grade 
and not as a reward for past 
service. Promotion considerations 
will also be based upon efficiency, 
time in grade, professional quali­
fications, and demonstrated command 
and staff ability. 

c. To be eligible for promotion 
to a unit vacancy, an ARNG officer 
must--

(1) Be recommended by the 
unit commander and the State 
Adjutant General. 

(2) Be in an authorized 
position which calls for the next 
higher grade. 

(3) Be in an active ARNG 
status for at least one year pre­
ceding date of promotion. 

(4) Meet the medical stand­
ards as prescribed in AR 40-501 and 
the height and weight standards in 
AR 600-9. 
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(5) 
scribed 
service 
7-1. 

Have completed the pre­
minimum years of promotion 
as prescribed in figure 

(6) Have completed the mini­
mum military education requirements 
as shown in figure 6-1. 

(7) Have successfully com­
pleted the Army Physical Fitness 
Test within 18 months. 

d. As an exception, second or 
first lieutenants who have served 
creditably in their current grade 
in any captain's position or higher 
for 12 consecutive months or more 
may be promoted without regard to 
the time in grade provisions of 
figure 7-1, provided evaluation 
reports have clearly reflected 
promotion potential. An officer 
may be promoted only once under 
this exception. 

e. Neither a soldier's marital 
status nor the employment, educa­
tional pursuits, or the volunteer 
service activities of his or her 
spouse may be considered in deter­
determining whether/when to recom­
mend a soldier for promotion. 

7-4. Branch Transfers 

a. Branch transfer actions will 
be initiated by or with the consent 
of the officer concerned. Requests 
for branch transfer will be made in 
writing through channels to the 
State Adjutant General and 
supported by evidence of the 
officer's qualifications in the new 
branch. When the request is re­
ceived, the State Adjutant General 
will convene a Federal Recognition 
Board (FRB) for action and a recom­
mendation for any additional educa­
tional stipulations needed to 
satisfy requirements of the new 
branch and AOC. Actions listed 
below involving change of Branch or 
AOC are exempt from action by a 
FRB: 

(1) Branch or AOC changes 
incurred as a result of DA directed 

change in unit structure (reorgani· J 
zation, redesignation, conversion~ 
etc.). 

(2) Change in branch of 
officer previously found qualified 
by a FRB in the grade and branch to 
which transfer is requested. 

(3) Change of branch for 
second lieutenants who have not 
completed the initial officer basic 
course. 

b. Limitations. Change in 
branch or AOC are not authorized to 
or within chaplain, JAGC, or AMEDD 
branches, nor are branch transfers 
authorized between the basic 
branches and the professional 
branches. 

7-5. Duty Position and AOC Quali­
fications 

a. Authorization documents for 
positions in the ARNG indicate off­
icer requirements by a code which , 
specifies AOC, skills, and LIC. ItJ 
is necessary for commanders to de­
termine, based upon the require­
ments in AR 611-101, whether their 
assigned officers are qualified in 
the duty position to which they are 
assigned. Such determinations are 
an ongoing process in OPMS. Each 
officer determined to be qualified 
in duty position should be awarded 
that AOC in letter order format by 
the State Adjutant General. De­
termination that an officer is 
qualified for a duty position does 
not constitute designation of an 
officer's branch of functional 
area. Instead, it results in de­
termining qualification for the 
present duty assignment occupied by 
that officer. An officer should 
either be qualified in the duty 
position or working toward becoming 
qualified. Designation of a func­
tional area for officers occurs be­
tween the fourth and seventh years 
of commissioned service and re- J 
quires consideration of the offi- '-,/ 
cer's military and civilian educa­
tion and experience, the officer's 
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career preference, and the needs of 
the ARNG. Branches and functional 
areas are designated; AOCs, skill 
indicators~ and LICs are awarded. 

b. The commander's evaluation 
of officers in their current duty 
position should be considered by 
the State Adjutant General in mak­
ing the final determination for 
award of AOC. Decisions for award 
of AOC, skill, or LIC may not be 
delegated below State Adjutant 
General level. 

(1) The following additional 
guidelines are provided to assist 
in the determination of officer 
qualifications: 

(a) Lieutenants will not 
be considered qualified for the 
award of AOC until they have com­
pleted an officer basic course. 

(b) In measuring qualifi­
cations, particular attention will 
be given to the quality and length 
of an officer's experience and 
training. 

(c) The relevancy of ex­
perience and training as it relates 
to the AOC will also be considered. 
To be relevant, experience should 
include observed and evaluated job 
performance during periods of 
Annual Training, Active Duty for 
Training, or Full Time Training 
Duty. Skills which have been ac­
quired by ARNG officers through 
civilian experience should also be 
considered. 

(d) If the officer is 
found to be qualified for award of 
the AOC, skill indicator, or LIC of 
the position to which assigned, a 
letter announcing the award will be 
prepared and distributed to the 
individual, the State Adjutant 
General, and the SIDPERS Branch for 
update of individual records data 
base. 

(e) In addition to up­
dating the SIDPERS data base, an 
entry will be made in item 6 of the 
officer's DA Form 2-1 according to 
AR 640-2-1. All entries must be 
supported by a copy of the letter 

awarding the AOC, skill, or LIC. 
(2) If the officer is not 

qualified for the award of the AOC, 
of the position to which assigned, 
the following actions will be 
taken: 

(a) The officer will be 
notified by letter from the State 
Adjutant General as to the ad­
ditional training and/or experience 
required before the AOC can be 
awarded. In this case, an entry 
will be made on the DA Form 2-1 to 
reflect that the officer is not 
qualified in the duty AOC. 

(b) If the position re­
quires one or more skills and/or 
LICs, the officer's records must be 
screened to determine whether the 
additional prerequisites exist. If 
the officer is not qualified in the 
additional skills or LIC, the same 
notification and recording pro­
cedures described above will be 
used. 

(c) In those instances 
where mismatches occur that require 
complete retraining, consideration 
should be given to assigning the 
officer to another position. 

7-6. Mandatory Consideration for 
Promotion 

a. Army Regulation 135-155, 
Promotion of Commissioned Officers 
and Warrant Officers Other Than 
General Officers, describes the 
policies and practices used to 
consider Reserve Component officers 
for promotion. It requires manda­
tory consideration for promotion to 
the next higher grade by a Depart­
ment of the Army selection board 
after a specified number of years 
of total commissioned service and 
time in grade. 

b. While these selection boards 
select officers based on the fully 
qualified criteria rather than the 
best qualified method, there are 
several critical elements which de­
termine full qualification. Besides 
time in grade and commissioned 
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service requirements, each officer 
must have attained appropriate 
military education levels, shown 
potential for service in the next 
higher grade, and have been in an 
active status for at least one 
year. 

c. The Official Military Per­
sonnel File (OMPF) microfiche of 
each officer to be considered for 
promotion is forwarded to the pro­
motion board by GuardPERCEN. Prior 
to forwarding the records, the 
officer is notified, through the 
State OPM, of impending considera­
tion. The officer and the OPM 
should review the microfiche to 
ensure all records are complete. 
In addition to the OMPF, the board 
will also see a recent official 
photograph, the DA Form 2-1, and a 
letter to the board, if the officer 
chooses to write one. Particular 
attention should be given to ensur­
ing all OERs, Academic Evaluation 
Reports (AER), diplomas, and civil­
ian education documents are con­
tained in the OMPF, along with any 
Federal awards. The photograph is 
also of paramount importance since 
the board members will see this 
first and will attempt to relate 
the records to the image in the 
photograph. Photographs should be 
done at an Army facility or by a 
professional photographer, and 
should comply with guidance in AR 
640-30. 

d. Total years of commissioned 
service and years of promotion ser­
vice (time in grade) are the two 
factors which determine when an of­
ficer will be considered by a 
board. The times shown in figure 
7-1 apply to officers in the 
reserve components. 

e. Boards are normally con­
ducted annually. Separate boards 
are conducted for each rank level, 
and AMEDD and chaplain branches are 
considered separately from the 
basic branches. A typical annual 

schedule is shown in figure 7-2. 

~- All officers must understand.._} 
that first time mandatory consider­
ation for promotion occurs in the 
year preceding the year in which 
they actually complete the required 
promotion service, so they may, if 
selected, be promoted effective on 
the date of completion of required 
service. This must be considered 
in developing career plans to 
ensure the minimum military edu­
cational requirements are completed 
well prior to the convening of the 
selection board to allow for 
records processin~ time. 

g. ARNG officers selected for 
promotion by a mandatory board may 
choose from the following options: 

(1) Acceptance of promotion 
with continued assignment in the 
ARNG, provided there is a position 
vacancy for the higher grade. 

(2) Declination of promotion 
with continued assignment in the. ; 
ARNG in the lower grade. See para-"--" 
graph 7-7 for a complete discussion 
of declination. 

(3) Acceptance of promotion 
with transfer to the Army Reserve. 
If the officer elects this option, 
ARNG Federal recognition at the 
lower grade will be withdrawn 
effective on the date of election 
or on the day prior to promotion 
eligibility date. 

b. Nonselection for promotion 
constitutes a passover for first 
lieutenants, captains, and majors, 
but they will be considered the 
following year by the next board 
along with officers who are in the 
zone of consideration for the first 
time. Officers twice failing 
selection for promotion will be 
removed from an active status 
within 90 days after the selection 
board submits its results to HQDA. 

7-7. Declination of promotion J 
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a. Officers selected for pro­
motion by a mandatory selection 
board may decline promotion with 
continued assignment in the ARNG in 
their present grade, and their name 
will be retained on the promotion 
list for the period of declination. 
Although declination may be ap­
proved for a period of 3 years from 
the date the promotion board ad­
journs, in the interest of main­
taining a motivated and efficient 
officer corps, the State Adjutant 
General and OPM are encouraged to 
adopt a one year declination policy 
as a normal practice. Declinations 
will be approved only when there is 
reasonable assurance that the 
officer will be promoted in the 
ARNG and a known vacancy can be 
projected in which the individual 
can be promoted. Lieutenant 
colonels who elect to decline 
promotion will have their names 
removed from the promotion list and 
will be considered by the next 
selection board. 

b. Declination of promotion is 
discussed -fully in section IV, AR 
135-155 and NGR 600-100, paragraph 
8-17. 

c. ARNG officers serving on 
active duty (AD)in the Active 
Guard/ Reserve (AGR) program under 
the provisions of Title 10, U.S.C., 
who are selected for promotion and 
are not assigned to a position 
calling for a higher grade, will 
remain on the promotion list and 
serve on AD in the AGR program 
until they are--

(1) Removed from the pro­
motion list by AR 135-155, para­
graph 3-13a(J). 

(2) Promoted to the higher 
grade following reassignment to a 
position calling for the higher 
grade. 

(3) Promoted to a higher 
grade following release from AD. 

7-8. Selective Retention Program 

a. A continuing program of se­
lective retention is essential to 
provide for progression of quali­
fied officers at designated inter­
vals in their careers. The broad 
goals of the ARNO program for 
selective retention are--

(1) Ensuring only the most 
capable officers are retained be­
yond 20 years of qualifying service 
for assignment to the comparatively 
few higher level command and staff 
positions. 

(2) Providing career incent­
ive. 

(3) Ensuring an opportunity 
for advancement to the higher 
grades at the peak years of an 
officer's effectiveness. 

b. Selection boards will be 
convened to consider for retention 
all officers and warrant officers 
who have completed 20 years of 
qualifying service for retired pay 
as of 31 December of the preceding 
year. The boards may be convened 
annually or every two years at the 
discretion of the State Adjutant 
General. The computation of re­
tired pay is based on the combined 
total of all officer, warrant 
officer, and enlisted service that 
is creditable for retirement pur­
poses. 

c. Detailed instructions for 
the selective retention procedures 
are found in NGR 635-102. Effi­
ciency and Physical Fitness Boards 
are discussed in NGR 635-101. 

7-9. Mandatory Removal 
Commissioned officers of the ARNG 
in the grade of lieutenant colonel 
and below will be removed from an 
active status and transferred to 
the retired reserve upon completion 
of 28 years of commissioned service 
or the attainment of age 60. Ex­
ceptions to this policy and provis­
ions for retaining officers beyond 
their mandatory removal date are 
explained in NGR 635-100. 
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7-10. Betirement 

a. Individuals who are eligi­
ble for retirement are paid retire­
ment benefits without having made 
any monetary contribution. 

b. Retired pay is granted after 
completion of 20 years or more of 
qualifying service and upon attain­
ing age 60. This pay is based on 
the highest Federally recognized 
grade satisfactorily held at any 
time during the individual's period 
of service provided such service in 
the highest grade was served on 
either extended active duty or in 
an active status in a reserve 
component for at least 180 days or 
6 calendar months for commissioned 
officers. 

c. A qualifying year of service 
for retirement is defined as a re­
tirement year in which at least 50 
retirement points are earned. 
Accrual of retirement points for 
each year of service must stand 
alone. Points that total more than 
50 in 1 year of service cannot be 
credited to another year of service 
that had a total of less than 50 
points. 

d. Following 
how retirement 
crued: 

are examples of 
points may be ac-

(1) One point for each day 
of active duty, full-time training 
duty (FTTD), or annual training 
(AT) duty attended. 

(2) Fifteen points for each 
year of membership in an active 
status in the ARNG or other Reserve 
Component. 

(3) One point for each auth­
orized unit training assembly (UTA) 
attended. 

(4) One point for each 3-

credit hours of Army correspondence J 
course lessons completed. '-,/ 

e. Although all points earned 
by members are credited, current 
law provides that a maximum of 60 
points per year earned in 
categories d(2), d(3), and d(4) may 
be used in computing retired pay. 

L. AR 135-80 and NGR 680-2 
prescribe methods and procedures to 
be followed in computing retirement 
years and the recording of retire­
ment points. It is the responsibi­
lity of each offi~er to provide the 
custodian of the MPRJ with 
documentation of service performed 
in another component. Lack of 
documents to verify prior service 
could result in the loss of 
creditable years of serservice for 
retirement. When 20 years of 
qualifying service for reretirement 
have been completed, a verification 
letter will be issued. 

g. All members and former mem­
bers of the ARNG should submit an 
Application for_ Betired Pay (DD 
Form 108) not later than 120 days 
prior to attaining age 60, to the 
Commander, U.S. Army Reserve Per­
sonnel Center, St. Louis, MO. 
Personnel at any National Guard 
armory will assist with applica­
tions for retirement. 

b. Upon 
pay will be 
Army Finance 
Ft. Benjamin 

application, 
computed by 

and Accounting 
Harrison, IN. 

retired 
the U.S. 
Center, 
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SERVICE REQUIREIIEll'l"S FOR PROIIO'l'IO■ 

GRADE UNIT BOARD IIAIIDA'l'OBY BOARD 
Years of 

From 'l'o Years in Years in Commissioned 
Lower Grade Lower Grade Service 

2LT lLT 3 3 
lLT CPT 2 4 6 
CPT MAJ 4 7 12 
MAJ LTC 4 7 17 
LTC COL 3 * (Note) 

•Note: Announced annually by DA. 

Figure 7-1. Service Requirements for Promotion. 
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TYPICAL DEPABT•IIT OF THE ARMY RESERVE COIIPOHIITS 
SELECTIO• BOABD SCHEDULE 

BOABD• COaVERES ADJOUll)IS 

lLT to CPT (APL) Nov Dec 

lLT to CPT (AMEDD) Jan Jan 

lLT to CPT (CH) and Feb Feb 
CPT to MAJ (CH) 

CPT to MAJ CAMEDD) Feb - Feb 

CPT to MAJ (APL) Mar Mar 

MAJ to LTC CAMEDD) Jul Jul 
LTC to COL (AMEDD) Jul Jul 

MAJ to LTC (APL) Aug Sep 

LTC to COL (APL) Oct Nov 

MAJ to LTC (CH) and Oct Oct 
LTC to COL (CH) 

•APL - Army Promotion List includes all branches except Chaplain and 
AMEDD. 

•AMEDD - Army Medical Department includes all medical related branches. 
•CH - Chaplains 

Figure 7-2. Typical DA Reserve Components Selection Board Schedule 

,J 
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Append.ix A 
Required Publications 

AB 40-501 
Standards of Medical Fitness (Cited 
in para 7-3.) 

AB 135-180 
Qualifying Service for Retired Pay, 
Nonregular Service (Cited in para 
7-10.) 

AB 135-155 
Promotion of Commissioned Officers 
and Warrant Officers Other Than 
General Officers (Cited in paras 
7-6 and 7-7.) 

AB 600-9 
The Army Weight Control Program 
(Cited in para 7-3.) 

AB 611-6 
Army Linguist Management (Cited in 
para :2.-2.) 

AB 611-101 
Commissioned Officer Classification 
System (Cited in paras 1-5, 2-1, 
2-2, 3-6, 4-4, and 7-5.) 

AB 623-105 
Officer Evaluation Reporting System 
(Cited in para 1-6.) 

AR 640-10 
Individual Military Personnel Rec­
ords (Cited in para 3-2.) 

AB 640-30 
Photographs for Military Personnel 
Files (Cited in para 7-6.) 

DA Pam 351-4 
U.S. Army Formal Schools Catalog 
(Cited in para 6-2.) 

DA Pam 351-20 
Army Correspondence Course Program 
Catalog (Cited in para 6-4.) 

DA Pam 600-3 
Commissioned 
Devel<:>pment 

Officer Professional 
and Utilization (Cited 

in paras 1-5, 
4-5.) 

2-1, 2-4, 4-3, and 

RGB 351-21 
Senior Service Colleges (Cited in 
para 6-4.) 

RGR 600-100 
Commissioned Officers Federal 
Recognition and Related Personnel 
Actions (Cited in paras 1-4, 3-7, 
7-2, 7-3, and 7-7.) 

BGR 635-100 
Termination of Appointment and 
Withdrawal Gf Federal Recognition 
(Cited in paras 7-1 and 7-9.) 

11GB 635-101 
Efficiency and Physical Fitness 
Boards (Cited in para 7-8.) 

BGB 635-102 
Officers 
Selective 
7-8.) 

BGB 640-1 
Retirement 
National 
7-10.) 

HGB 640-100 

and Warrant Officers 
Retention (Cited in para 

for Members of the Army 
Guard (Cited in para 

Officers and Warrant Officers 
Military Personnel Records Jacket 
(Cited in para 3-2.) 

RGR 680-2 
Automated 
Accounting 
7-10.) 

Retirement 
System (Cited 

Points 
in para 
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Appendix B 

Type Letters for OPIIS 

LETTER 1 with Endorsement: 

SUBJECT: Designation of Branch and/or Functional Area and Award of Area(s) of Concentration (AOC), Skill Identifiers, and Language Identification Codes (LIC) Under the Officer Personnel Manage­ment System (OPMS) 

1. In accordance with AR 611-101, entries in your personnel records, and the needs of the State, you have been designated the following branch or functional area and awarded the following Area(s) of Con~entration, Skills, and/or LIC: 

(Branch) (Title) 

(Functional Area) (Title) 

(Area of Concentration) (Title) 

(Area of Concentration) (Title) 

(Ski 11) (Title) 

(Ski 11) (Title) 

(Skill) (Title) 

(Language) (LIC) (Title) 

2. Appropriate entries will be made on your DA Form 2-1 to indicate the awarding of the above. You will complete the applicable parts of the first endorsement below, sign and return to the Adjutant General, ATTN: Officer Personnel Manager, NLT 

FOR THE ADJUT.Alrl' GEDRAL: 

CF: Unit Personnel Officer (MILPO or OPM Signature Block) 
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1st End 

TO: The Adjutant General, ATTN: OPM 

[ 1 

[ 1 

I agree with the designation of branch and/or functional area and 
the award of all AOC(s), Skill Cs) and LIC as shown in paragraph 1 
above. 

I desire to submit the following recommendation for the desig­
nation of a different branch or functional area, or the award of 
differenct or additional AOC(s), Skill(s), or LIC. Documentary 
evidence of qualifications for this recommendation in th forms of 
diplomas, certificates, licenses, etc., is enclosed to substanti­
ate this request: 

(Officer's signature block) 

41 
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Letter 2: 

SUBJECT: Failure to Qualify for the Award of an Area of Concentration (AOC), Skill, or Language Identification Code (LIC) under the Officer Personnel Management System COPMS) 

1. In accordance with AR 611-101, the following AOC, Skill, and/or LIC· have been identified as the requirements of the MTOE/TDA position to which you are presently assigned: 

(AOC) (Title) 

(Ski 11) (Title) 

CLIC) (Title) 

2. After consideration of your military service/education and discussion with your commander, it has been determined that you lack the necessary prerequisites as follows: 

[ ] a. You have not completed the minimum military education require-ments for the award of the AOC, which is _______________ . J 
for the award of the AOC, which is 

[ ] b. You have not been observed in your duty assig~ment for sufficient 
time to evaluate your proficiency for award of the AOC. 

[ ] a. You have not completed the formal military education required for the 
award of the skill indicator. 

3. At this time,you are being reported not qualified in the following AOC: 

4. You should endeavor to fulfill the service/educational requirements for your duty assignment as soon as possible. There is an initial time limit of one year to complete educational stipulations imposed by the Officer Personnel Classification Board. If necessary, the time may be extended through one additional annual training period after the expira­tion of the one year. Your progress will be monitored by your commander and the State Officer Personnel Manager. 

5. It is your responsibility to forward completion certificates of educational requirements to the OPM. Questions should be directed to the OPM at 

FOR THE ADJUTAITT GEITERAL: 

CMILP0 or 0PM Signature Block) 
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RAIIE 

UlUT 

BRABCH 

HOME ADDRESS 

PHOBE RUIIBER 

OCCUPATIOR 

•G Pam 600-3 

Appendix C 

Type Questionnaire for OPIIS 

(City) 

(Business) 

SSH 

IITOE/TDA DUTY AOC 

(Street Number and/or RFD) 

(State) 

I 
(Home) 

43 

(Date) 

(Zip) 

1. Refer to AR 611-101 and review the branches and areas of concen­
tration (AOC) to determine the one in which you feel most qualified. Re­
view i'irst Chapter 1, then review specifications for branches and AOCs in 
Chapter 3. Consider all of your experience, both civilian and military. 
Also consider education and on the job experience. 

The branch ·and AOC for which I feel most qualified.is 

Remarks 

2. The branch and AOC in which I feel second most qualified is 

Remarks 

3. My civilian education beyond high school includes attendance at the 
following colleges and/or trade schools (attach documentation): 

NAME OF SCHOOL SUBJECT/MAJOR DEGBEE DATES 

4. My civilian employment has been (rate in successive order: 1 Most, 4, 
Least) 
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TECBIJICAL ___ ADMIRISTBATIVE SUPEBVISOBY 

•Explain 

5. I am expert in the following civilian occupations: 

a. Most expert 

b. Second most expert 

c. Third most expert 

6. I prefer assignment in responsibilities that are: 

a. Administrative and technical (Staff) 

b. Supervisory (Command or managing staff personnel) 

Remarks 

OTHEB --*J 

7. I have civilian experience in supervising the following number of 
employees for duration shown: 

DUBATIOR 
IR IIORTHS 

TYPES OF PEBSOIDJEL SUPEBVISED RUIIBEB SUPERVISED UR'SKILLED TECIDJICAL PROFESSIORAL 

a. Rone 

b. 1-10 

C. 11-20 

d. 21-100 

8. I have completed the following military courses (attach documenta­tion) : 

TITLE OF COURSE 

Officer Basic Course 

----------- Officer Basic Course 

----------- Officer Advance Course 

----------- Officer Advance Cource 

DATE COMPLETED 

Command and General Staff Officers Course I 150% I /100% 

Other 

Other 
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9. After studying the State Inventory of Authorized Officer Branches and 
Functional Areas by grade, and considering my personal qualifications, 
education (civilian and military), experience, personal factors, and 
geographic constraints, the branch (and/or functional area) I would like 
to have designated is: 

Bemarks 

10. For assignment to field grade positions I am willing to travel not 
more than ____ 50 miles, ____ 100 miles, ____ 150 miles, ____ 200 
miles, one-way to attend weekend assemblies. 

11. I have language proficiency in 

12. Provide any additional information which you feel should have a 
bearing on your future assignments or development: -(Use reverse side if 
more space is needed.) 

(Signature) (Date) 
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Appendix D 

TYPE STATE IIASTEB DEVELOPIIERT PLAR CIRVEIITOBY OF OFFICER POSITIORS) 

Rumber of Authorized Positions by Grade in State Inventory 
BRARCB/AOC LT CPT IIAJ LTC COL TOTAL 

Infantry-----------------------------------------------------------------
llA 
11B 
llC 

Armor--------------------------------------------------------------------
12A 
12B 
12C 

Field Artillery----------------------------------------------------------
13A 
13B 
13C 
13D 
13E 

Air Defense Artillery---------------------------------------------------- ~ 14A 
14B 
14C 
14D 
14E 

•Etc. 

•List all branch and functional area A0Cs which are authorized positions 
in the State force structure. 



29 December 1989 NG Pam 600-3 47 

Appendix E 

Commissioned Officer Branch/Functional Area Substitution Table 

If MTOE/TDA position 
description is: 

1. Commander (all levels) 

2. Executive Officer, Deputy 
Commander (all levels) 

3. Adjutant; Personnel Staff 
Officer (Gl, S 1) ; ACofS 01, 
Administration 

4. Assistant Adjutant; Assistant 
Personnel Staff Officer (01, Sl); 
Deputy ACofS 01 

5. Brigade and battalion level 
Operations Officer (G3, S3) 

6. Operations, plans, training, 
TAC, or force development not at 
brigade or battalion level 

7. Supply Staff Officer (04, S4) 

8. Assistant Supply Staff 
Officer (04, S4), Logistics Officer 

9. Supply and Service Officer; 
Assistant Supply and Service Officer 

10. Supply Management Officer 

11. Maintenance Staff Officer, 
Unit Maintenance Officer 

12. ACofS G5 

It may be filled by substituting 
officers who have the following 
branch or functional area code: 

No substitution authorized. 
Officers selected to command 
must be qualified IAW the 
requirements of the MTOE/TDA 
position. 

No substitution authorized. 
Officers assigned must be 
qualified IAW requirements of 
the position. 

11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 21, 25, 
31 J 35, 41, 42 I 67, 88, 91, 92 

Same as item 3, above. 

Same as item 2, above. 

54 or Area of Concentration 
(AOC) designated on author­
ization document. Substitution 
to be determined based on indi­
vidual qualifications and 
position requirements. 

11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 21, 25, 
31, 35, 67, 88, 91, 92, 97 

Same as item 7, above 

21, 25, 67, 88, 91, 92, 97 

Same as item 9, above. 

Same as item 9, above. 

Same as item 3, above. 
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13. ACofS G2, S2, Security 
Officer 

RG Pam 600-3 

14. Military Intelligence Officer 

15. Human Relations Officer 

16. Medical Platoon Leader 
(nonmedical unit) 

17. Motor officer 

18. Communications and Electronics 
Officer 

19. Chemical Officer 

20. Headquarters Commandant 

21. Rotary wing and fixed 
wing aviators 

22. Aeromedical Evacuation Officer 

23. Aide-de-camp 

24. Recruiting and Induction Officer 

25. Selective Service Officer 

26. Civil Affairs Officer 

27. Psychological Operations Officer 

»OTES: 

29 December 1989 

11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 21, 25, 
31, 67, 88, 91, 92 

All other positions coded 35 
may be filled with codes in item 
13, above. 

Branch immaterial. Officer 
must have skill 5T. 

Same as item 3, above. 

Branch immaterial. 

No substitution authorized 
in signal units. All other 
positions coded 25 may be 
filled with the codes in item 3, 
above. 

No substitution authorized 
in chemical units. All other 
positions coded 74 may be 
filled with the codes in item 3, 
above. 

Same as item 3, above. 

15. Officer must meet skill 
requirements of the position. 

67J (MSC Branch required). 

Same as item 3, above. 

Same as item 3, above. 

Branch immaterial. 

48. 

48. 

1. This table is intended to be used as a guide in making assignments which do nc,t meet full management and utilization criteria found in the regulations. It allows for Branch and Functional Area substitution pend­ing training of the incumbent officer or future assignment of a fully qualified officer. 
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2. Officers assigned under the substitutability criteria of this table 
will immediately be given educational stipulations to qualify for award 
of the: Area of Concentration (AOC) required by the authorization docu­
ment. An exception to this requirement is authorized for MSC officers 
assigned in lieu of MC officer under the provisions of paragraph 4-3f(3). 

3. The Staff Specialist Branch is a branch of the Army to which person­
nel of the Army National Guard and the US Army Reserve may be appointed 
and serve. The three categories of personnel who are appointed and 
assigned to the Staff Specialist Branch are chaplain candidates or semi­
narians, officers assigned to Selective Service positions, and selected 
instructors. 
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By Order of the Secretary of the ArJD¥: 

Official: 

TOIDIY L. DOIELS 
Colonel, USAF 
Executive, Rational Guard Bureau 

Distribution: A 

29 December 1989 

HERBERT R. TEMPLE, JR. 
Lieutenant General, USA 
Chief, Rational Guard Bureau 


